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	Hardwood Federation – August 2023 Newsletter



	From the Executive Director:  New “Study” Questions Wood Product Sustainability

The hardwood industry, and indeed the entire wood products industry sector, has long fought an uphill battle to better inform the general public, the media, and government policy makers about the sustainability and environmental friendliness of using wood in all its amazing applications.  Unfortunately, just when we seem to be making progress, another questionable report comes out that is touted by those who would prefer that our forestlands remain untouched and unmanaged. The World Resource Institute (WRI) is the latest organization to strike.  

The WRI recently released a study challenging scientific and public policy claims that the wood products industry is a low or neutral emitter of greenhouse gases (GHG).  Some of the key assertions of the study include:
· Current and future demand for Wood Products undermines efforts to reduce GHG Emissions
· Between 2010 and 2050, annual wood harvests are expected to release three times more carbon dioxide than the global aviation industry.
· Three million square miles of forestland are expected to be “razed” (the size of the continental U.S.). 
· Massive accounting gap in global greenhouse gas production; netting carbon losses from new harvests with carbon sequestration from growth of broad forest areas is “inappropriate” and give a false impression of low, zero or even negative greenhouse gas emissions from wood harvests. 
· On one hand, recently harvested trees cannot be included in carbon accounting because you cannot guarantee those forests would have continued to grow.
· Yet on the other hand, they claim current growth can be attributed to past harvest and land clearing. 

The Hardwood Federation is in close contact with our industry allies working to put together a strategy to address this claim.  As a first step, our friends at the National Alliance of Forest Owners developed some talking points to use with any members of Congress that may have questions.  Key points include:
· The study ignores robust, well-established body of science showing the opposite of their claim.
· Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC) has stated, in contradiction to the report’s authors, that “in the long term, a sustainable forest management strategy aimed at maintaining or increasing forest carbon stocks, while producing an annual sustained yield of timber, fiber or energy from the forest, will generate the largest sustained mitigation benefit.” 
· Eliminating forest harvest is not the solution to healthy, vibrant forests. Harvesting on National Forests in Washington state was shut down for 30 years in the 1990s. Forests were free of direct human activity and management. What happened? Compared to private lands in Washington state, national forests are growing half as much and 70% is lost to mortality. 
· Cherry-picking science is dangerous. The authors use international forestry data from specific regions to conclude for all forests globally, misrepresented forestry harvest emissions, and underrepresented the sequestration values of replanting and managing forests.
· In the U.S., we don’t cut and move on. We replant, regrow, and regenerate in a never-ending cycle. Private forest owners grow 43% more trees than they harvest each year. 
· Felling a tree does not cause an emission. The carbon goes from being in a live, standing tree, to a log, then to a product. 

While these and other facts can be used in response, it is clear from past debate that direct response from the industry is often viewed as self-serving and does not move the needle in the court of public opinion.  Fortunately, some scholars in the forest economics and modelling community have begun to respond to the study.  For example, on August 8 by Brent Sohngen, a professor of environmental and resource economics at The Ohio State University, published a blog posting entitled “Why Global Wood Harvests Aren’t Emitting 3.5 to 4.2 Gt CO2 Per Year in Net Emissions,” 
 
Professor Sohngen pushed back on a number of statements made in the WRI study including the following: 
· The authors’ claimed carbon cost of harvesting depends on “a counterfactual that assumes no harvesting at all,” and “their approach and model makes no sense.”
· “They acknowledge economics is hard, so they ignore it, and instead deploy a set of arbitrary rules to consume wood, harvest trees, and regenerate trees.”
· Thus, “their key result that there are 3.5 to 4.2 Gt CO2 in net emissions from wood harvesting is ridiculous.”
· More specifically, Professor Sohngen states that the authors get to their key result through multiple technical errors, including: 
· “First, they ignore economics and construct a purely biophysical model. This will result in overestimating harvests and underestimating regrowth …”
· “Second, the WRI study is just an implementation of the incorrect argument by Searchinger et al. (2009) that emissions from timber harvesting and burning should be double counted. . . . Searchinger’s argument is wrong. Double counting emissions, in contradiction to the correct approach by the IPCC, leads to fewer not more forests.”
· “Third, WRI is making a normative judgment . . . to ignore tree growth before harvesting. This convention is different from every other forest sector model.” (And this greatly overstates the carbon impacts of harvesting.)
· “Fourth, their approach to discounting is just strange . . . [and] amplifies their results and ignores how markets respond . . .”
· “Fifth, their counterfactual is unrealistic, and not just because it assumes no harvesting of wood.” The problem also is that they run “a scenario of no harvesting of wood without considering the market response.”
You may read more from the WRI report here: here.
You may read Professor Sohngen full post here.

Of course, more scholars, scientists and environmentalists need to come out and push back on this flawed reasoning and we are hopeful more such work is in the pipeline.  We will continue to work closely with our allies and double our efforts to share the facts about the wood products industry with policy leaders in D.C.  Hopefully the talking points about will allow you to push back on your local level as well.

Issues: 
Farm Bill Update 
Content TBD.  
House Lawmakers Spotlight Firefighter Pay, Broader Forest Management Issues
As the September 30 deadline rapidly approaches to fund the federal government with no compromise on the near horizon, Rep. Mike Simpson (R-ID) is raising concerns that wild firefighter pay raises from 2023 will lapse, resulting in an automatic 50% pay cut for frontline defense of forestland and fire-prone communities.  Within two weeks of returning from recess, Congress faces the end of Fiscal Year (FY) 2023 funding authority on September 30 and potential suspension of many federal operations.  Unless lawmakers strike a budget deal for FY 2024 or a stopgap measure known as “Continuing Resolution,” the lapse in 2023 budget authority could trigger a significant walk-out from workers tasked with combatting wildfires during the height of the season.  Rep. Simpson (R-ID), who chairs the House Appropriations Subcommittee on Interior and Environment, warned representatives of the wood products industry earlier this year that budgetary pressures could result in deep cuts for essential programs.  In the case of firefighter pay, he stated that Congress should use a “scalpel and not a cleaver” when looking for budget savings.  
While Rep. Simpson has discussed funding issues during recess, on August 11, House Natural Resources Committee Chairman Bruce Westerman (R-AR) conducted an outdoor field hearing at Yosemite National Park  to spotlight active forest management and wildfire risk.  Chairman Westerman called on witnesses will ranging from recreational service operators in the Yosemite region to representatives from the California Farm Bureau and cattlemen groups, all giving perspectives on the different ways that misguide environmental policies contribute to catastrophic wildfires.
USDA Offers Wildfire Defense Grants
As Congress spotlights policies demonstrating the relationship between funding, forest management and wildfire risk, the USDA is offering practical tools to public and private stakeholders.  On July 31, USDA Secretary Tom Vilsack announced that the USFS will accept applications for the Community Wildfire Defense Grant program, currently in its second year.  This competitive grant program directly supports the USFS’s 10-year strategy to treat up to 20 million acres of national forests and grasslands and 30 million acres of other federal, state, Tribal and private lands to reduce wildfire risk.  USFS will accept applications through October 31, 2023.
Canadian Asset Firm Urges Forest Management as Antidote to Wildfires
While federal funding for wildfire programs hangs in the balance, there is growing consensus about common sense solutions to prevent them in the first place. In the wake of tragic wildfire outbreaks in Hawaii and Canada, a major forest asset manager based in Canada, EcoForests Asset Management, is reminding policymakers that widespread “adoption of forestry management programs can prevent uncontrolled wildfires” and mitigate “the scope and scale of damages incurred during periods of drought.”  Breaking forestry management down into terms that the general public can relate to, the asset manager states that “managed forests are cleared of thick undergrowth that dries and ignites quickly in periods of drought” resulting in a “less than 1% loss from fires.”  According to the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), the U.S. incurred $165 billion in damages from extreme weather in 2022.   More consistent adoption of forest management would take a big bite from those costs. 
Congress Moves Wood Products Carbon Study
The wood products industry is currently advocating for a detailed study within the Forest Products Laboratory (FPL) that will accurately quantify the sector’s greenhouse gas (GHG) reductions and potential for wood products, thereby providing a tool to give industry credit for its environmental benefits. Before breaking for the August recess, members of the Senate Appropriation Committee included directions to USDA to move forward with a study to conduct a detailed evaluation on the amount of carbon stored annually in wood products within the FY 2024 spending bill.  Now that the sought-after program is included in the legislation, the coalition will advocate that the carbon study makes it across the finish line when lawmakers approve the final FY 2024 budget.  Stay tuned for updates as the Federation and its allies work to push this project over the finish line in the fall.  
Hardwoods, U.S. Chamber Fight for Permitting Reform, Extension of Comment Period
On August 7, the Hardwood Federation participated in a coalition meeting led by the U.S. Chamber of Commerce to discuss activities related to federal permitting reform, focusing on efforts to streamline the process across multiple agencies including EPA and the Department of Transportation, among others.  The Chamber raised alarm bells related to the Administration’s proposal to alter National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) federal permitting requirements that would add red tape to a process that already takes up to four and a half years to complete. The hardwood sector is joining the Chamber in comments pushing back on the proposal, which may lay the groundwork for a court fight or new legislation. Although comments are currently due on September 29, the Federation joined the Chamber in a request to extend the comment period by an additional 45 days.  
PLACEHOLDER Issue(s)
Content TBD.  
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